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Summary

This paper considers the results of two studies by the University of
Tampere, financed by power companies (IVO, TVO and PEVO) in Finland.
The first one deals with information events arranged during the
application process for the fifth nuclear power plant unit. The results
demonstrate both the validity of some well-known information theories
and the power of local media compared to booklets issued by power
companies.

The second study reported is the newest part of a longitudinal energy
attitude survey. The results found may hold true even in other
countries, due to the general symbolic values related to energy
questions. Perhaps the most amazing result is the stability of
attitudes. Other findings are discussed and evaluated, too.

1 Information Events and Local Hearings

In autumn 1991 several information events were arranged due to the
application for the fifth nuclear power unit in Finland (application
for the decision in principle). Information activities were focused on
and around the two possible sites, Loviisa and Eurajoki, where the two
Finnish nuclear power plants already exist.

According to the Nuclear Energy Act, the applicant must inform local
citizens by delivering a general study about the project. Power
companies decided to distribute the study to every household in the
vicinity of the plants. This meant that 45,000 copies of the brochure
were posted in the beginning of September, '91.

The two municipalities, Loviisa and Eurajoki, arranged an information
event in early October '91, and the Ministry of Trade and Industry
arranged official local hearings after that.

In addition, local media were informed about the application process
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resulting in pieces of news and articles about the study and the
events.

As a result from the hearings and other information, the statements to
the Ministry by the two central municipality councils were positive.

2. University Investigation (No 1)

Power companies financed the investigation by the University of Tampere
about citizens' reactions to the information and various events
arranged. The investigation consisted of two telephone surveys (sample
size 100 per municipality, before and after all related events), of
observation at the events and local hearings, and of an analysis of
questionnaires delivered to those participating in the events and
hearings.

Although all this took place already more than a year ago, some lessons
learned are, at least to my mind, of general interest in the nuclear
communications field.

The investigation revealed, once again, the basic fact that those
living in the neighbourhood of existing nuclear power plants have a
more positive attitude to nuclear power and to the enlargement of the
plants than others.

Information was successful in the sense that local citizens were fairly
well aware (two thirds) of the forthcoming info events. Local
newspapers were the best information source, and the general study was
the next best one.

Only 13% told to have read the brochure, the general study, from cover
to cover. 29% said to have read it only partly, 32% only leafed through
the study and the rest 23% told not have read it at all. However,
people considered the information content of the study sufficient
(78%). Only 16% had an opposing view.

About 50% assessed the study positively, about 40% negatively, mainly
because they considered the study to be one-sided. Those positive to
nuclear power considered the study clearly positive (61%) and those
opposing nuclear considered it negative (84%).

This indicates the validity of one sociological theory, that of
cognitive dissonance. People does not accept information which is
against their beliefs, attitudes or values of life. Another lesson
learned is the power of local newspapers, and the difficulties with
brochures: people do not read them as carefully as we would like them
to, however easy to read or clearly laid out they are.

The panel of representatives of the municipality concerned, the
Ministry of Trade and Industry, power companies and Finnish Centre for
Radiation and Nuclear Safety (STUK) in the information events was
assessed by its credibility. Again, those against nuclear found power
companies as the source to be trusted least (76%). The highest score in
credibility by the anties was given to STUK (only 42% found
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unreliable). And vice versa, pro-nuclear audience considered all the
souces credible. The highest score was given to power companies and
STUK (both 89%).

This is another evidence of the above mentioned theory. Distrust not
only extends to the contents of information but also to the source of
information, too.

It's easy to guess, those asking questions or stating their opinions in
the events were mostly against nuclear. Especially local hearings
tempted anti-nuclear groups to participate.

After the municipal councils had made their positive statements to the
Ministry, citizens were asked about this decision. A clear majority
found the decision positive (80% in Loviisa, 59% at Eurajoki). In spite
of that, people would have liked to vote in a local referendum
(necessary; Loviisa 42%, Eurajoki 55%, unnecessary; Loviisa 44%,
Eurajoki 37%) which was proposed, and viděly debated, but rejected by
the councils.

3 University Survey (No 2)

Since 1983, the University of Tampere has surveyed every autumn
peoples' attitudes and beliefs of various energy issues. Year 1992 was
the tenth in row. Questionnaires were mailed again to a random sample
of 2,500 people in three rounds and data was collected from September
17 to December 4. Answering activity was high, as usual, 64.8%.
Financed by Imatran Voima Oy, the results have always been published
and released, mostly in Finnish language only. However, the University
notice of December 15 on the main results of the autumn survey has been
translated into English, and is available at Pime '93.

This tenth similar survey enables us to draw some unique conclusions.

Albeit astonishingly stable, the attitudes towards various energy
sources reflect, however slightly, the socio-economical and political
situation and its changes in the country.

The attitudes surveyed, as a whole, do not support the view that
recession would make people more "rational". In fact, people are, for
example, as worried as before about the environment. The recession has
not rehabilitated the values of economic growth.

So, there is still quite a tension between "hard" and "soft" ideologies
resulting, especially, in a wide gap between the pro- and anti-nuclear
opinions.

The economic recession disturbing Finland, although started already
in 1991, did not reflect in the results until in autumn 1992. People
seem, in a way, to escape the economic problems by proposing domestic
energy sources more than ever before. The support of indigenous peat
increased remarkably, from 41% (1981) to 55% (those wanting to increase
peat's share in power generation). Even hydro power sprinted, from 57%
to 61%.
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Natural gas continued to be the most popular fuel (70% would increase).
The many times observed seesaw effect - when one energy form increases
its popularity some others go down - results in an increase in
opposition of nuclear power and, especially, coal. Coal is clearly the
most unpopular fuel in Finland, the trend moving continuously
downwards.

Chernobyl, of course, had a clear impact on nuclear attitudes. However,
a remarkable recovery in attitudes could be seen in years 1987 and
1988.

Nuclear power has split the opinion field most. In fact, it is the
only fuel with a wide socio-political impact.

Nuclear power has a noticeable symbolic value. It is either a symbol of
economic growth and technological progress or it reminds people of
uncontrollable risks and unsolved problems. It symbolizes both hope and
fear.

The dependence of nuclear attitudes on demographic and social variables
has been stable almost without exceptions. Gender variable, for
example, has always related to each other in a similar, distant way.

This indicates that nuclear attitudes are extremely deeply rooted, and
they are (almost) only changed by general societal and political
factors which, in turn, are in practice beyond the traditional
influence of, for example, power companies.

The same holds true to anti-nuclear information. However, due to the
emotional determinants of nuclear attitude, anti-nuclear information is
more probable to cause attitude changes compared to techno-economic
arguments of pro-nuclear lobby. The Chernobyl accident and its usage in
nuclear debate may serve as an example.

In spite of all that, nuclear attitudes have remained remarkably
invariable.

This stability, which is specific to all energy attitudes, is partly
explained by rather long period of surveying. During the two and half
months' surveying period many possible, minor opinion changes even out,
resulting in average results. These minor changes are, of course,
almost impossible to measure in a reliable way, especially when taking
into account both sampling and methodology-related unavoidable
vagueness.

However, some conclusions on minor attitude changes can be drawn. This
University study reveals how the results vary as the percentage of
returns increases in this random sample based survey. Over the years,
nuclear attitudes, for example, have become more negative as the
percentage of returns increases. The last third of the data has
normally been about three percentage points more anti-nuclear than the
data collected earlier. These phenomena are explained by the
population's activity in filling in questionnaires. Normally, this has
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nothing to do with energy debate changes during surveying.

This possibility to follow up on the results during the survey
facilitates some observations. Related to nuclear power, there was one
occurence with intensive media impact in Finland during the survey
period of autumn 1992, to be specific, on November 3. On that date
there was a debate in the parliament on the Government's energy
strategy resulting in voting about various proposed resolutions. In one
of these it was stated that nuclear power should not be part of the
Finnish energy strategy. Surprisingly enough, this resolution won and
became accepted.

The last part of the second round and the third round of the survey
collected the results after this anti-nuclear resolution. Taking into
account the above mentioned phenomena, it could be assessed that the
last third of the returns was three percentage points more anti-nuclear
than without this occurence.

This also means that it was the resolution which caused the small
negative changes in nuclear attitudes in 1992 as compared to results of
1991.

Every year the results reveal that people's knowledge of energy and of
energy economy, especially, is poor and inconsistent.

One conclusion of that is that energy attitudes are only loosely
related to the facts of energy field. On the contrary, they seem to be
more like political views in general. So, the efforts to influence on
these attitudes should, perhaps, be based much more on the art of
politics, not on engineering, science or physics.

As can be seen, these follow-up studies on energy attitudes form a
reliable basis for communications strategies. In case of nuclear
communications, measures we have tried to carry out in Finland have bee
directed to the achievement of a positive decision from the Government
and parliament. Changing peoples attitudes has proved to be, if not
impossible, anyway very difficult.

Some kind of credit in that respect might be the existing, stable
balance in the attitudes (26% would increase nuclear power, 28% would
keep the situation unchanged and 38% would decrease) which should be
good enough from decision-making point of view. The stability
indicates, as can be understood, that decision-making would not change
the attitudes nor the voting behaviour i.e. nuclear power would not
disturb party loyalty.


